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Dear Editor-in-Chief,
We would like to thank Dr. Martin, Gregoire and

Johannes for their pertinent concern about the effects of
testosterone in mice and humans under hypoxic conditions.
Hypoxia causes an increase in blood pressure in males. Our
research also suggested that the blood pressure of male rats
increased markedly after hypoxia exposure [1]. We agree that
blood pressure in men is more sensitive to hypoxia. As
Martin et al. described, the regulation of blood pressure is
influenced by age, the sympathetic nervous system, the
respiratory system, the cardiovascular system, sex, and other
factors [2]. Sex hormones are only one aspect. It is widely
known that female sex hormones, such as estradiol, play a
protective role in blood pressure regulation [3]. Here, we aim
to explain the mechanism underlying the sex differences in
blood pressure changes after hypoxia exposure. We found
that testosterone protects male mice from systemic blood
pressure elevation. However, our early research found that
hypoxia significantly reduced testosterone levels, leading to
reduced blood pressure protection [4, 5]. This finding indi-
cates that blood pressure changes more obviously in men
than in women after hypoxia exposure. Of course, as Martin
and colleagues suggested, the multiple effects of testosterone

and the sex differences in blood pressure regulation deserve
more in-depth study.
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